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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:34 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we continue hearings to receive testimony of Postal witnesses in support of Docket No. R2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.



Yesterday, Major Mailers Association filed a motion to accept follow up interrogatories one day out of time.  That motion is granted.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to discuss before we continue?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Three witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witnesses Mayes, Miller and Moeller.



Mr. Alverno, would you proceed?



MR. ALVERNO:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-23.)



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to move into evidence the direct testimony of Virginia J. Mays on behalf of the U.S. Postal Service, which is marked as

USPS-T-23.  In addition, Ms. Mays is sponsoring Library Reference LR-J-68.



I have given two copies of the testimony with 

declarations attached to the reporter.  In addition, I have given two copies of the designated written cross-examination of Witness Mayes to the reporter with declarations attached.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, the corrected direct testimony of Virginia J. Mayes is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-23, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno, do you also have a declaration of authenticity for the answers provided by Witness Mayes to designated written discovery?



MR. ALVERNO:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  We have provided two copies of the designated written cross-examination of Witness Mayes to the reporter, and we have attached appropriate declarations for those responses.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-23 and was received in evidence.)

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Mayes?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno, would you introduce your next witness, please?



MR. ALVERNO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls Michael W. Miller.



Whereupon,


MICHAEL W. MILLER



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-24.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. ALVERNO:


Q
Could you please introduce yourself?


A
I'm Michael W. Miller.


Q
Mr. Miller, earlier I handed you two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Michael W. Miller on behalf of U.S. Postal Service, which is marked as USPS-T-24.  I have now given those copies to the reporter.  Have you had a chance to examine them?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
And was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And if you were to testify orally today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the direct testimony of Michael Miller on behalf of the U.S. Postal Service, which is marked as USPS-T-24, be received as evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Michael W. Miller.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes?



MR. ALVERNO:  We also have two library references associated with this testimony.  May I proceed to enter those into evidence as well?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



BY MR. ALVERNO:


Q
Mr. Miller, are you familiar with Library References USPS-LR-J-61 and USPS-LR-J-63?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
And were these library references prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes, they were.


Q
And do you sponsor these library references?


A
Yes, I do.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the library references which are marked as USPS-LR-J-61 and USPS-LR-J-63

be received as evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Michael W. Miller.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-24, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Miller, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning in the hearing room?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make at this point to your answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Miller to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-24 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Miller?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross, the Association of Postal Commerce and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Is there any other parties who wish to cross-examine Witness Miller?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Wiggins, would you please begin and identify yourself for the record?



MR. WIGGINS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. WIGGINS:


Q
Mr. Miller, my name is Frank Wiggins.  I'm here for the Association for Postal Commerce or PostCom as it's abbreviated in the interrogatories to you.



Take a look with me if you would, please, at page 9 of your testimony, and particularly I'm interested in the sentences running from lines 14 through 17 on page 9.  What I'd like to do so that we all have them freshly in our head is just to read those few lines aloud.



"First, the originating and destinating coverage factors by class of mail that were calculated in Docket No. R2000-1 are again used in this document as a footnote.  The FSM-1000 coverage factors are used for both the AFSM-100 and the FSM-1000 machines.  In general, the same facilities tend to have both machines."



That's all I'm going to read.  The paragraph does go on.  I take it that that last sentence, "In general, the same facilities tend to have both machines," is the explanation for why you used the same coverage factors?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  There aren't the same number of machines?


A
Are you referring to the same number of machines in a given facility?


Q
No.  In total.


A
In total, no.


Q
There are rather a lot more AFSM-100s.  Am I right?


A
Yes, there are.


Q
Define the word coverage as you use it in the context that I've just supplied if you would, please.  What does coverage mean?


A
Coverage factors in the equipment context refer to the percentage of mail that has access to a given piece of equipment.


Q
And when you say has access to a given piece of equipment, suppose this.  Suppose a mail processing facility with 1,000 pieces of mail in it that has both an AFSM-100 and an FSM-1000.  Then suppose a sister processing facility that has equally 1,000 pieces of mail, but has only the

FSM-1000 equipment in it.



How would you calculate the coverage for each facility in each of those hypothetical instances?


A
First of all, the coverage factors are calculated on a nationwide basis.


Q
Well, suppose that's the nation.


A
At the facility where there were both an AFSM-100 and an FSM-1000, the coverage factor would be 100 percent for both of them.



In the other instance, the coverage factor for the AFSM-100 would be 100 percent, and the FSM-1000, which I believe you said they didn't have an FSM-1000, would be zero percent.


Q
Okay.  When you do the calculation on a nationwide basis, let's suppose that these two facilities taken together constitute the nation.  Could you tell me what the national coverage factor would be in that circumstance?  It would still be 100 percent for the AFSM-100 because it's 100 percent in both instances, right?


A
I guess I'm having a problem with extrapolating this to a nationwide basis because not all facilities have an AFSM-100, so I'm not really following what you're asking me.


Q
Well, would it be helpful to put in a third facility that had neither?  Would that help your calculation?  I'm just trying to figure out how this stuff works.  It's not clear to me.


A
The way the coverage factors have typically been calculated is they're calculated using Otis data, and they'll look at equipment inventories at each facility and what three digit zip codes are process through for each facility.



Then based on whether that facility has the specific piece of equipment, they'll just total all the three digit zip codes that have a processing facility that has that equipment and divide it by the total volume.  That's where they get the coverage factors.  I'm not sure if that helped.


Q
Well, I think it does.  You don't really think about this on a machine by machine basis.  You think about it on a nationwide --


A
Yes.


Q
The relationship of certain streams of mail to certain kinds of machines.  Is that right?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Take a look if you would, please, to your answer to PostCom/USPS-T-24-7 and particularly subparts B and C and your answers to those.  Particularly B, I guess.



What you're telling me there when you confirm the statement that the automation and non-automation mail flow models use an incoming machine to a class coverage factor of 65 percent, you're telling me that there's no differentiation between automation and non-automation mail flows when it comes to setting the coverage factor.



That's I think consistent with the definition of coverage factor that you just gave me.  Am I right about that?


A
Actually, the definition I just gave you referred to equipment coverage factors.


Q
Right.  Okay.


A
Coverage factor may not have been the best term to use in this instance.  This actually is an operations estimate based on the percent of mail just for the incoming secondary that would be processed on automation.


Q
Are you telling me that the notion of coverage factor isn't appropriate in this context?


A
I'm not saying that.  I'm just saying it's a different sort of analysis.


Q
Did you intend to convey the impression that I received that coverage factor doesn't have anything to do with whether a given piece of mail is going actually to be processed on a machine; it's only whether there's a machine there on which the mail might be processed?  Is that right?


A
That's correct.


Q
Do you have a view whether as an operational fact, to the extent that you're conversant with operational facts, if there's a facility and it's got a machine, and it's got in front of it two piles a mail, a pile of automation mail and a pile of non-automation mail, either of which if run over the machine would keep the machine busy at capacity so that you have three choices, I suppose.  You can choose Pile A, automation, Pile NA, non-automation, or you can merge the piles and do half of each of them.  Roughly right? 


A
(Non-verbal response.)


Q
You have to say yes or no.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  If you were in charge of that machine or the people who operate that machine, what would be your choice among those three alternatives?


A
Actually, I've never worked in that capacity where I would make those sort of decisions, so I would defer that sort of question to somebody from operations.


Q
I'm not an operations guy either obviously, but it seems to me, and you tell me if you disagree with this analysis.  We can both do analysis, even if we're not operations guys.



If I'm looking at this from sort of a systems point of view and I've got a pile of automation mail and a pile of non-automation mail and I've got a machine, I'd put the automation mail on the machine, wouldn't you?


A
Again, I've never worked in that capacity.  I would imagine if somebody is supervising a flat sorting operation they're more familiar with the mail they get.



I could see instances where maybe mail characteristics for non-automation or automation mail would have an impact also on what they do in addition to just the fact that one has a bar code and one doesn't.


Q
Let's take that out of play because neither of us knows enough to get down to that finely resolved analysis.



Suppose the mail pieces have every characteristic in common except that one has a bar code and one doesn't.  I'm not trying to press you into information or opinions that you don't have, so just say I really can't tell you if that's it.  Wouldn't the choice be fairly clearly there?


A
If you have two mailings there and one is automation and one is not automation and they have the exact same mail piece characteristics except one has a bar code and if there were problems that you've had with the bar codes, the accept rate for bar codes on an AFSM-100 is higher than the accept rate for mail pieces that just have machine printed addresses, so what you're saying would make sense.


Q
Sure, and because the accept rate is higher the throughput is faster or larger, right?  You can handle more mail if you have a better accept rate?


A
I don't know if I'd say the throughput is higher.  I mean, the flat sorting machines are mechanized and pretty much go at the same pace.


Q
Well, that gets to a definition of throughput that probably neither of us is confident to talk about.



Have a look, if you would, now at your response to part B as in boy of PostCom-T-24-8.  Have you had a chance to review that?



(Pause.)


A
Yes, I have.


Q
When you say, and I'm now reading the last sentence of your answer to subpart B, "There is no evidence suggesting that the coverage factors used in the cost models for machineable non-automation and automation pre-sort flats mail pieces should differ," is that just another way to say the conclusion that you and I have just been talking about in the previous series of questions, or is there something more there that I'm not grasping?


A
No.  In the example you used, the assumption was that there were two mailings requiring processing in which one would be chosen first.


Q
Correct.


A
The coverage factors are for the total volume in terms of what gets processed on a machine and the incoming secondary operations on an AFSM-100.



I was just saying there's no data to say that the coverage factors would be any different for non-automation than automation.


Q
Let me see whether I can parse this.  No evidence suggesting that the coverage factors for machineable

non-automation and automation should differ.



Are you just saying that there isn't enough empirical data?  There aren't enough empirical data out there to come to a conclusion?  If you had more facts, you might be able to create separate coverage factors for non-automation and automation pre-sort flats, but you just don't have the data?


A
Yes, to the extent that the coverage factors would be different.


Q
Correct.


A
But since you're talking about incoming secondaries, I would assume you're going to have a mixture of non-automation and automation mail that needs to be processed to that zip code, so it seems like it would be at least close.  There is no data that would provide a way to calculate separate coverage factors.


Q
Okay.  Thanks.  Look now, if you would, at your answer to AOLTW/USPS-T-24-1 and particularly subpart C of that question, which asks whether all non-machineable flats can be processed on FSM-1000 machines, provided machine availability, and you say yes, they all can.  Is that right?


A
Yes, that's true.


Q
We have it from another witness, and I'll ask you to accept the accuracy of her answer subject to check or as a hypothetical, whichever you would prefer, that all flats, that is pieces that meet the definition, the DMM shape definition of a flat, can be processed on the AFSM-100.



Okay.  So the stuff that's perfectly flat in the Postal definition sense gets processed or is processable on the AFSM-100, and you say that everything that's non-machineable, and you've said that your definition of non-machineable is that which cannot be processed on the

AFSM-100, right?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So we've got those that can be processed on the AFSM-100.  Witness Kingsley says they can all be processed on that machine.



Now you're telling me that everything else can be processed on the FSM-1000, correct?  Everything that's a flat?


A
That's correct.


Q
Yes.  So am I right if I try to put those two factoids together?  Am I right in thinking that all flats can be processed on a machine?  There's no need for manual processing unless, of course, you don't have enough machines?


A
Actually, I would say that my response to this interrogatory was made and the assumptions that I used in the cost model was made in the cost modeling sense.  I would defer that question to Witness Kingsley in terms of can all flats actually be processed on both pieces of equipment in total.


Q
But you've assumed for purposes of your modeling that they can?


A
Yes.


Q
So if the real world diverges from that assumption, there's something disjointed here that may lead to inaccuracies in the rates that are taken out of your models?


A
In general, cost models are simplified representations of the actual mail processing network, and that's one reason why we've been using hybrid cost methodologies applying CRA adjustment factors.


Q
Do you know whether there is an adjustment factor applied to account for flats that are not capable of being sorted by machine?


A
There wouldn't be an adjustment factor for that specifically.


Q
So there isn't?  Is that correct?


A
There isn't a factor that's applied just for that purpose.


Q
Yes.  When you say there's not --


A
Just the aggregate adjustment factors that have been applied.


Q
I wasn't trying to be picky with you there, but when you say there wouldn't, that's not really a fact statement, and we should have fact statements for the record, here.



There wasn't, correct?  There wasn't an adjustment of that kind applied here?


A
Just for that specific purpose.


Q
Correct.


A
There's one that would take care of --


Q
A multitude.


A
-- any difference between the CRA mail processing unit cost estimates and the cost model estimates.


Q
Understood.  You talk in your answer to

AOLTW-T-24-2 in subpart B -- do you have that?  You talk about non-machineable flats.  I just want to be clear what the definition of non-machineable flats as you've used it in that answer is.


A
We're looking at AOL-Time Warner Interrogatory 2?


Q
Yes.  T-24-2.  The question consists only of two subparts.  There isn't a main part.  There's just an A and a B.


A
Yes.  I just confirm the statement that was made in part B.  I didn't really discuss non-machinability.


Q
No.  I understand, but the question has in it the term non-machineable.


A
Yes.


Q
I just want to be clear about how you were using or how you interpreted that term when you confirmed the statement.


A
It would be the flats that were classified as

non-machineable in the mail characteristics studies that are used to develop the entry profile and the cost models.


Q
Can you tell me what characteristics those mail pieces have?


A
They basically would be the mail pieces that couldn't be processed on the FSM-881, I believe, at the time these mail characteristic studies were carried out.


Q
But today your definition would be, and I think this is what you told me a little bit ago, that they couldn't be processed on a machine.  That's what non-machineable means?


A
I'm sorry.  I must have gotten confused when you asked the question earlier.  Non-machineable to me means that it just can't be processed on the FSM-881 or the

AFSM-100.


Q
Okay.  Perhaps I misunderstood.  A piece is not non-machineable if it can't be processed on either the 881 or the AFSM-100, but can be processed on the FSM-1000?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
That's a non-machineable piece?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  As well as all pieces, if there are any, and I think we've determined there are no flat pieces that meet this characteristic, but any pieces that could not be processed on any of the three machines would also be non-machineable?


A
That's correct.


Q
In your answer to PostCom-T-24-2 and 3, which are parallels, one for automation and one for non-automation pieces, just look at 2.



We had in our question and, therefore, you have in your answer combined non-automation flats and automation flats for purpose of this analysis.  Is that right?  You've combined the costs?


A
You're referring to the analysis described in Interrogatory 2?


Q
Yes.  In PostCom 2 to you, yes.


A
Could you repeat your question?


Q
Sure.  Does the analysis that you're performing into which we're inquiring here, does it in measuring costs combine or in reporting costs combine the costs of automation and non-automation mail?


A
I guess I'm confused by your question.  Interrogatory 2 only deals with non-automation mail pieces, and Interrogatory 3 deals with automation mail pieces.


Q
Okay.  I was a little confused by your answer, but let me put a different question, which is I think clear from our question, though I'm not clear about the answer.



Do you in the same analysis combine MADC flats and ADC flats in reporting cost?


A
Yes.  They're both part of either the non-automation basic rate category or the automation basic rate category.


Q
To put it a different way, if I look at the automation rate category I don't see a separate cost number for MADC and ADC flats.  They're not broken apart?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And why is that?  Why did you determine not to deaverage those two different varieties or mail streams?  Pieces in different mail streams I guess is the right way to think about it.


A
The purpose of my testimony was to develop cost estimates for the flats rate categories, so in order to fulfill that purpose I didn't really need to deaverage the costs.


Q
You did deaverage letter costs in a comparable circumstance, didn't you?


A
Could you give me the example that you're referring to?


Q
I don't have the citation at hand, so let's just let what is speak for its own self.



Speaking of speaking for one's own self, you spoke for Ms. Kingsley in a response to an interrogatory that we put to her that was referred to you.  Can you look at PostCom/USPS-T-24, Ms. Kingsley's hyphen 1?



This is just for context really because what I'm really going to ask you is we followed up on this and asked T-24-6, to which --


A
Excuse me.  Do you mean T-39?


Q
I'm sorry.  T-39, yes.  The one I'm really going to ask you about is T-24-6, which is a follow up.  Wait.  No.  I'm sorry.  This was your answer.  I apologize.  This is No. 1 to you, Mr. Miller.  It refers to T-39, and then our follow up to you is T-24-6.



If I understand this correctly, in explaining to me, and it's a thing that you touched on just a little bit ago.  When you move from models to estimates, you do so by making a variety of adjustments.  You adjust the model results to try to come to estimates that will more closely model the world as you have seen it or mimic the world.  Model is probably a bad word to use there.  Mimic the world as it appears.  Is that basically the sense of it?


A
That's true.


Q
Okay.  And you do that by making adjustments, by applying the adjustment factors that you and I have talked about earlier, correct?


A
That's true.


Q
Are those adjustment factors created as a matter of logic?  Do you sit down and say this is what my model looks like, but for reasons A, B and C, reasons exogenous to the model, I think that I should adjust my modeled results?  Is that how the process works?


A
I would say it's a limit of hybrid cost methodologies that have been used in the past few cases where cost models are tied back to the CRA mail processing unit cost estimates.  Logic is used in the sense that you make the determination in how to classify each cost pool.



For example, in my cost models I've classified the cost pools that contain costs related to the activities that are in my cost models as work share and related proportional cost pools.


Q
Explain to me how that melds itself into the adjustment process.


A
The work share and related proportional adjustment factor would be the sum of the work share and proportional cost pools divided by a weighted model cost.


Q
Am I right in thinking that the process that you have just described is in a sense mirrored or reflected on page 69 of your Library Reference J-61?  Do you have that?


A
Yes.  Yes, page 69 contains those calculations.


Q
Take me through the progression of logic that we see here, if you don't mind.  Is it right to say that we start off in terms of the data manipulation here with Column 5, the model cost column?


A
Yes.


Q
And you're going to then perform some adjustments to that number, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And you then take the base year volumes, and from the base year volumes you create base year volume percentages.  Column 7 is an arithmetic creature of Column 6, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Your note says that.  Note 7 says Rate Category 6 divided by Total Category 6.  That's the definition of Column 7 values, right?


A
That's correct.


Q
And you calculate the CRA proportional adjustment, the number that is labeled nine here, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And what you then do in Column 11 is to take the model unit cost and adjust it by the CRA proportional adjustment, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So the formula that's associated with Column 11 says you take CRA proportional adjustments, and you multiply it by model unit cost to get the Column 11 value, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And that's an example of the sort of adjustment that you and I were just talking about?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Am I right in thinking that what that does is to square the modeled costs in terms of their values with the CRA values that have been measured by the CRA system or whatever produces the CRA in the real world, correct?


A
It basically compares the costs that are included in my cost models to the corresponding costs that would be found in the CRA mail processing unit cost estimates --


Q
Right.


A
-- for standard flats.


Q
Right.  And why is it that you have to go through the modeling process at all if what you want to do at the end of the day is to come up with something that matches with the CRA numbers?


A
I think you'd have to go back to the Commission's MC95 opinion recommended decision where they discuss different cost methodologies and state that cost models tend to understate savings and full cost difference approaches overstate savings.


Q
Sure.


A
Since that time we've been using hybrid approaches like the one in my testimony.


Q
Sure.  This isn't really something that you invented and sponsor as your own intellectual child.  This is a procedure that the Commission, if it didn't mandate it, at least it strongly enforced, and the Postal Service has been following it ever since?


A
That's correct.


Q
And now we get to your answer to a question initially propounded to Ms. Kingsley.  Would you look at PostCom/USPS-T-39-2?



Particularly I'd like you to focus on your reference there that the accept rate for a couple of kinds of machines were from engineering tests.  It's only on those two words that I'd like initially to focus.  Tell me what you mean by engineering tests.


A
Given that non-automation mail and automation mail can both be processed on the AFSM-100, it's difficult to look at an end run report, for example, and see what the accept rate for bar coded mail would be versus non-bar coded mail.



As part of the AFSM-100 program, before they deployed the machines I believe they conducted tests where they only processed bar coded mail on the machines or they only processed non-bar coded mail on the machines, and then these were the results that were from those tests.


Q
Let me be sure that I understand that.  The question that we put to Ms. Kingsley and that you answered was, "Individually for each factor, indicate whether the resulting savings are modeled in the flats mail processing cost models contained in USPS Library Reference 61."



You say, "Yes.  The bar code reader and optical character reader accept rates were from engineering tests."  That means they were modeled in the sense that the engineering test results were incorporated in the model.  Is that what you're saying?



In other words, let me put it a different way. I'm confusing even myself now.  Your model has accept rates in it, correct?


A
Yes, that's correct


Q
That's an imperative part of the model.  You can't do what you did without an accept rate.



You've got to take that accept rate from someplace.  Are you telling me here that your accept rate is not from experience in the field or your imagination, but from the engineering tests that were run what, after the machines were produced or to set standards for the machines or something like that?


A
It is my understanding that these tests were performed on machines that were deployed to the engineering group.  They actually had some machines they used for testing purposes.



As I stated earlier, it's difficult to look at an end run report, for example, for that machine and get this information because both non-automation and automation mail can be processed on that machine, so that's why I used the engineering test results.  They're not from actual field operations.


Q
Sure.  I understood that.  I think you said early in this little stage of our colloquy that, for example, the engineering test, unlike the experience in the field, would have a run of all bar coded or mail that was all bar coded, correct?


A
Yes.  That's how they determined the rates by mail type.


Q
And why is that important information to have?  Why is that information more valuable to the Postal Service than information as to how the machines actually work in the field?


A
I wouldn't describe it as more valuable information.  I would describe it as the only information that was available at the time the cost models were developed.


Q
Well, I think you've just told me that it was the only information available because you chose to run these engineering tests instead of tests in the field.  Did I misunderstand you?


A
I think I just answered that.  It wasn't that it's more valuable information.  It was the only information available at the time I developed the cost models.  I didn't have the results from any field study.


Q
And you aren't responsible for deciding whether there should be a field study or an engineering study?  You had no vote on that question?


A
I wouldn't have had time to develop such a study prior to finishing these cost models.  In addition, a lot of these machines are still in the process of being deployed, so I don't know if there would have been any better data at the time I had to develop these cost models.


Q
Mr. Miller, don't take me wrong.  I'm not intending to be accusatory here.  I was really just asking an historical question.



Were you involved in deciding to do engineering tests instead of field tests?


A
No.  The engineering tests were conducted --


Q
That's all I was looking for.


A
-- prior to the time I developed my testimony.


Q
Okay.  Thanks.  Let me ask you one, and it will be one last question about your response to -- it may be a series of questions -- ABM&NAPM/USPS-T-24-2.



They ask you there whether mail processing unit cost savings are an important factor in setting discounts, and you say no.  Then you go on to explain your answer with a discussion that I must say I just can't penetrate.  Let's take it a sentence at a time, and maybe you can sort of illuminate what you intended as we go along.  The first sentence, "Work sharing related savings  estimates involve cost comparisons between a known benchmark and a given rate category."



What I'd like you to have in your mind when you explain to me what you meant by that is why this is unlike mail processing unit cost savings, okay?  You're saying don't pay attention to mail processing unit costs savings.  Pay attention to what I'm telling you here.  I want to know how that sentence is different from mail processing unit cost savings.



Let me ask it a different way.  That's a pretty long question.  When you look at a known benchmark, and you're here talking about first class mail so the benchmark would be?  What do you use as a benchmark for first class mail?


A
For first class flats?


Q
Automated flats, yes.  Well, use first class automated letters if that's easier for you.  Anything for which you remember a benchmark.  It's not what the benchmark is so much that I care about as its relationship to something, so just tell me anything that you remember what you used the benchmark for.


A
Well, in terms of flats, I think I said in this response that it's my understanding there is no known benchmark for flats that has historically been used.


Q
Okay.  Use letters then, first class letters.  What do you use as the benchmark?


A
Bulk meter mail letters --


Q
Okay.


A
-- have historically been used as the benchmark.


Q
Right.  Okay.  So there is a benchmark, and we're going to do a cost comparison between bulk metered mail, bulk metered letters, and a given rate category, say first class, first ounce, right?  Is that what you mean when you say a given rate category?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Now we have a benchmark, and we have a given rate category.  What is the cost comparison?



You're going to have two numbers, correct?  You're going to have the cost for each of those items, and you're going to look at the difference between them, and you're going to use that, that difference, in setting a discount, correct?


A
(Non-verbal response.)


Q
You have to say yes or no again.


A
Yes.


Q
Nods don't record well.  Now, is it likely that some part of that cost difference will be the mail processing unit cost savings differential between those two mail categories?


A
You're referring to first class letters or just in general?


Q
Well, since we've got a concrete example of a benchmark and a rate category, let's stand with that, so yes.


A
Yes, that's true.



MR. WIGGINS:  Okay.  Thank you very much, Mr. Miller.



Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Val-Pak Direct Marketing System, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc., Mr. Miles?



MR. MILES:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the Commission.  John Miles on behalf of the Val-Pak companies.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MILES:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Miller.


A
Good morning.


Q
I wanted to ask you a couple of questions about the beginning of your modeling career.  Looking at your autobiographical sketch with respect to the Postal Service, I believe you said that you began working on modeling cost studies in preparation for Docket No. R2000-1.  Is that correct?


A
No.  I actually started in January, 1997 and worked in Docket No. R97-1.


Q
You worked on cost modeling studies for that docket?


A
Yes.


Q
Had you worked on any prior to that time?


A
In the rate making context?  No.


Q
In your work for Docket No. R97-1, did you determine what the cost models of the Postal Service had been in the past?  Did you look, for example, at the cost modeling efforts of the Postal Service in Docket No. MC95-1?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, I took it from your autobiographical sketch that in Docket No. R97 you testified as a direct witness about prepaid reply mail and qualified business reply mail, as well as the OCA's courtesy envelope mail.  Isn't that correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
And you did cost modeling studies in connection with those efforts?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Did you testify in that case with respect to standard mail?


A
No, I did not.


Q
In Docket No. R2000-1, as a direct witness you presented standard mail letters mail processing unit cost estimated and work sharing related savings estimates.  Is that right?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Did you work with respect to standard flat mail processing estimates in that case?


A
No, I did not.


Q
When you worked on the cost model for Docket No. R97-1 and Docket No. R2000-1, how deep in the system did the models go?  Were the costs configured at the plant level, the PNDC level?


A
No.


Q
Well, what level are they?  It's an amalgamation, is it not, of --


A
They were nationwide cost estimates.


Q
How far deep into the system do the estimates go when you arrange a cost model?


A
Which docket are you referring to?


Q
R97-1.  Do you remember?


A
That analysis was very limited in scope and had to do with the cost savings between a pre-approved pre-bar coded reply mail piece and a handwritten reply mail piece, and the only costs that were included in that analysis had to do with tasks required to apply a bar code to a handwritten reply mail piece.


Q
How about in R2000-1?  Do you recall?


A
In R2000-1, the letter cost models attempted to model all the operations up to the point that the mail was delivered to the carrier for delivery.


Q
So that included the destination delivery units or not?


A
It included delivery unit cost estimates.


Q
Do they in this case?  Do your flat mail processing estimates in this case include delivery unit costs?


A
The flats cost studies don't have delivery unit costs as an element.


Q
Mr. Miller, at page 1 of your testimony you refer to the two sets of estimates that are provided.  Did you prepare those estimates?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
When you take on a cost study, a cost modeling study like you did in this case, are you involved in designing the study, or do you carry out a cost modeling study that's already been designed?


A
As an analyst, I would have the responsibility of determining whether there's something that was used in the past that I could use or whether I should develop something different.


Q
Did you have occasion in preparing the cost model study for this docket to recommend that studies or data be provided that weren't or that the cost model study that you undertook should be configured in a certain way that hadn't been in the past?


A
Could you repeat that question?


Q
In undertaking the cost study model for this docket, did you make recommendations or decisions about changing the cost model study from that which had been done previously for other dockets with respect to let's say standard flats mail processing?


A
Are you referring to a specific docket or just in general?


Q
In general.  As you took on the task of undertaking the study for let's say standards flats mail processing cost in this docket, did you raise questions about the available data or approach with respect to that cost study and make recommendations that it be changed in any way?


A
As the analyst for the flats costs, I was the one that made the decision to the cost models that are in Library Reference 61.


Q
Did that cost model formula differ in any way from the cost model formula for standard flats mail processing costs that had been performed in the past?


A
The cost models I used in this docket aren't the same that had been used in any other docket.  I developed them specifically for this docket.


Q
Did you use all or substantially all of a model that had been used in a prior docket?  I know you've testified that the Postal Service has been using hybrid approaches.  How similar is your cost model study in this docket to, for example, the study that was performed in MC95-1?


A
I'm not intimately familiar with the study that was in that specific docket.


Q
Mr. Miller, in general the primary reason for doing a cost model study, and correct me if I'm wrong, is because the CRA cost simply cannot capture the cost differences or the specific rate category cost.  Is that correct?


A
I don't know if that would be a specific reason that has ever been given for why we're using hybrid cost methodologies, but I believe there are some interrogatory responses regarding limitations in terms of trying to develop CRA mail processing unit costs at the rate category level.


Q
Would you turn to your testimony at page 7?  In the second full paragraph headed by No. 2, Model Based Mail Processing Unit Costs, you indicate that when it's not possible to isolate CRA mail processing unit costs at the rate category level an alternative method of cost estimation is needed.  Is that correct?  That's what your testimony says, right?


A
That's true.  That's probably not the best worded sentence I could have used.


Q
In general, in maybe perhaps plainer English, is it correct to say that CRA costs don't capture the rate category costs and so you --


A
That's true.


Q
-- cost model in an effort to do that?


A
That's true.


Q
Would you turn now, please, to Val-Pak Interrogatory T-24-3?  Do you have that, Mr. Miller?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
In parts C and D of that interrogatory we asked you questions with respect to standard ECR mail, and you indicate that your testimony doesn't develop rates for standard ECR mail.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And why is that?


A
It's my understanding that ECR cost studies are more of a tally based study, and this is consistent methodology with what I believe has been done in the last two dockets.


Q
How about in MC95-1?


A
I think I've already stated I'm not really familiar with that specific study, that docket.


Q
So you don't know?


A
I don't know.


Q
I see.  Mr. Miller, could you develop a cost model to study costs at the designation delivery unit level, including ECR costs?


A
I would think it's possible.


Q
Do you think it would be difficult?


A
I haven't really looked into that, so I don't really know the extent to which it would or would not be difficult.


Q
But off the top of your head, with that qualification is there any particular reason why it couldn't be done that you know of?


A
Not off the top of my head, but I actually -- I really don't know why those studies have been tally based in the last few cases.


Q
So in other words, maybe a cost study would be productive?  A cost modeling study?


A
Again, I haven't really looked into that so I don't know what the response to that would be.


Q
Isn't it true that in preparing even your cost model study you weren't able to model a number of costs?  I think you described in your testimony that the working share proportional costs that you modeled were about 50 to 70 percent of total costs for the categories you addressed.


A
Yes, that's true.


Q
Wouldn't you say that a cost modeling study that could accomplish more in that regard would be in the best interests of determining more accurate costs for rate categories?


A
Could you repeat that?


Q
Would you say in light of the fact that there are substantial costs that cannot even be modeled that a cost modeling study that undertook to improve on that, such as perhaps modeling costs at designation delivery units, would improve the effort to obtain more accurate cost estimates at the rate category level?


A
I don't know if I'd say that's necessarily true because you could exert resources developing cost studies where the data is inconclusive or the results don't make sense.


Q
Were you involved in discussions in connection with this case or in connection with R2000-1 where that was discussed about whether the cost modeling studies that were undertaken should address mail processing costs deeper into the system?


A
I'm not sure what you mean when you use the term deeper into the system, but --


Q
Well, at the destination delivery units, as opposed to at the plant level.


A
And your question was was I involved --


Q
Yes.


A
-- in discussions of the extent of that?


Q
Are you familiar with that as being a subject of a topic of discussion in the Postal Service undertaking cost modeling efforts?


A
Not that I'm aware of.


Q
You were speaking previously with Mr. Wiggins this morning about the CRA adjustment factor --


A
Yes.


Q
-- that's explained in your testimony.  Am I correct in saying that once you determine the model costs for the rate categories that you're studying and you apply the weighted factor to that, those costs are divided by the parallel costs in the CRA?


A
Actually, it's the reverse.  The sum of the work share and related proportional cost pools is divided by a weighted model cost.


Q
And then what happens?


A
The model cost for each rate category is multiplied by that proportional factor.


Q
When you arrive at the model cost, can you look at those costs as set forth in the CRA and compare them, the whole numbers, the unit costs, for example, or the total volume cost?


A
I'm not sure I'm following your question.


Q
Well, let me try to rephrase it.  Maybe it doesn't make sense, but I'm trying to determine in developing your modeled costs you arrive at unit costs.  Is that correct?  Modeled unit costs?


A
That's correct.


Q
And you apply a percentage to those costs, a weighted model cost to those costs to arrive at a percentage, correct?



If you look at LR-61, maybe we can do it in the context of that.  If you look at page 69 in LR-J-61 where you set forth the CRA proportional adjustment factor, Mr. Miller, you describe the various steps that are taken in arriving at that factor, I believe.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
What I'm asking is when you arrive at the modeled costs, let's say Column 5, do you compare those costs to what they would have been in the CRA without modeling?


A
Again I'm not sure I'm following your question, but you're comparing them by dividing away the model cost or, excuse me, by dividing the CRA cost for those cost pools by the weighted model cost?


Q
I do understand that that's what you do to complete your formula, but I'm asking sort of a preliminary question.



As you conduct your study and you arrive at Column 5, when you arrive at your modeled cost that you arrived at by going through your cost study, do you take that model unit cost at that point and compare it to the unit cost that would have resulted from the CRA cost for that rate category had you not modeled?  Does that make sense?  Do you

compare --


A
Are you asking if you compare a model cost for a rate category to a CRA derived cost for that same rate category?


Q
Exactly.


A
No.


Q
You did never did that?  You don't do that?


A
I think I mentioned earlier that it's my understanding that there are issues with trying to use a CRA at that level of detail. 


Q
Well, I do understand that.  In fact, that's why you do the model cost study, isn't it?


A
Exactly.


Q
I'm just curious about what the difference would be and whether that interests the Postal Service.


A
I haven't performed that analysis.


Q
Mr. Miller, do you as a cost modeling expert make recommendations to the Postal Service with respect to the construct of models in future rate cases?


A
I would say those decisions are made more in an immediate sense in terms of the upcoming rate case.  I don't know if it's a -- I'm not sure what you meant by future.


Q
I really meant that, for example, once whatever rates result from this case are implemented, would the Postal Service gather together its cost modeling experts and say what should we do for the next one immediately, let's say?


A
Well, since I've been here since 1997, this is the third rate case so there hasn't been a lot of in between time where people have gotten together and made that sort of planning effort.


Q
It's one rate case after another?  About how long before the filing of a rate case, in your three experiences as a cost modeler, were you given the cost modeling assignment?  Let's say in R97.  To the best of your recollection, how long did you have to do your study before the case was filed?


A
In R97, I believe I was assigned the cost study that was in my testimony in February of 1997.


Q
And how long before the filing was that?  Do you know?


A
I can't remember the exact filing date.  It was either June or July.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  It was July.



BY MR. MILES:


Q
It was in your testimony in February.  Does that mean you were given the assignment in February, or your work was completed in February?


A
I started in January, so I was assigned the task in February.


Q
How about in R2000-1?


A
I would say my recollection is October, 1998.


Q
How about in this case?  In R2000, how long was that before the filing?


A
I believe the case was filed in January, 2000.


Q
And how about the cost modeling study you did for standard mail and other mail class flat processing in this case?


A
In this case?


Q
Yes.


A
In this case, I wouldn't say I was really even assigned a flats cost study.  It sort of just happened.  We had some resource problems in our group, and I would say I knew I was going to be doing it for sure probably by March of 2001.


Q
Approximately how long did it take you to do the study?


A
I really can't answer that, given that I also did the letters and cards work.  I was working on them both simultaneously, so it's kind of hard for me to say in terms of like the total labor that might have been required.


Q
How about total time expense?  March to April or March to June, for example?  In other words, how long would it take to do a cost modeling study of these dimensions, Mr. Miller?


A
It depends on what the cost study is.  I would say most of the work for this case I had to get done in six months.



MR. MILES:  Thank you very much.  No further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Is there any follow up cross-examination?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?  Mr. Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Mr. Miller, I have one question.  Maybe it was in the testimony, maybe some of the reference material you submitted to the Commission.



I need to know the number of flat mail pieces that can't be read through an AFSM-100.  I think in your testimony you stated that for those pieces that can't be read through an AFSM-100 that they're going to have to go through the VCS, the video coding system.  I need to know how many pieces of flats would we be talking about?  Do you know that number, or can you provide that number for us?



THE WITNESS:  The number that go through the VCS system?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  No.  I need to know the number of flat mail pieces that cannot be read by an

AFSM-100 because I think in your testimony you stated that for those pieces they would have to probably end up going through the video coding system, the VCS.  Is there anywhere in your testimony where you give us a number on how many pieces of flats you're talking about?



As a matter of fact, if you have your testimony, Mr. Miller, I think it's under Letters Costs and Flat Costs, which would be page 3, beginning at line 10.  I'll start at line 9.  It says, "First, as stated previously, flat mail processing equipment cannot apply bar codes to mail pieces.  As such, a flat mail piece that cannot be read by the AFSM-100 will have to be processed through the VCS at each level of processing."



What I need to know is what number are we talking about?  How many numbers of mail would that be?  How many pieces of mail?  As I understand it, your FSM-1000s do

non-machineables, and the FSM-881s do the machineables.  Can you provide us with a number if it's not anywhere in your reference material?



THE WITNESS:  I guess it depends on the context in which you're talking, if you're total flats or by class

or --



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Basically what I noticed that you did in your testimony is you broke it down by subclass as far as the pieces of mail that goes through it and how much money that represents in revenue.  That's what I would be interested in knowing.



THE WITNESS:  Actually, the only accept rates I have in my testimony for the AFSM-100 are from those engineering tests, and so one minus those accept rates for both non-automation and automation mail pieces would be the volume that would go to the VCS.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  And what number would that be?



THE WITNESS:  Okay.  For automation mail, it would be 6.13 percent.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  6.13?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, that's correct.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.



THE WITNESS:  And for mail pieces that don't have bar codes it would be 23.67 percent.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  And that's non-machineable?



THE WITNESS:  Actually, it's non-automation.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Non-automation.  Okay.



THE WITNESS:  They would all be machineable pieces because that's for the AFSM-100.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Miller.



That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno, do you need any time with your witness?



MR. ALVERNO:  Yes, please.  A few minutes?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  A few minutes?  How many?  Five?  Ten minutes?



MR. ALVERNO:  Ten minutes.  Is that okay?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  We'll take our midmorning break, and we'll be back here at let's say 11:15.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno?



MR. ALVERNO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have nothing further.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Miller, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Again, thank you.  You're excused.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno, would you call your next witness, please?



MR. ALVERNO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls Joseph D. Moeller.



Whereupon,


JOSEPH D. MOELLER



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-32.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. ALVERNO:


Q
Please introduce yourself.


A
My name is Joseph D. Moeller.  I work in pricing and classification in the headquarters marketing department located in Rosslyn, Virginia.


Q
Earlier, Mr. Moeller, I handed you two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of Joseph D. Moeller on behalf of U.S. Postal Service, which is marked as USPS-T-32.  I have now given those two copies to the reporter.  Did you have a chance to examine them?


A
Yes.


Q
And was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes.


Q
And do you have any changes or corrections to make?


A
Yes.  I have a few changes and clarifications.  At page 16, line 2, in the parentheses insert non in front of automation, and then also as a result of the errata filed by Witness Miller on November 15 some of the underlying letter costs that serve as a basis for the discounts changed.  I have prepared a page to be added to my testimony that serves as a guide to the pass throughs that would produce the rates as proposed.


Q
Okay.  And with these changes, if you were to testify orally today would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the direct testimony of Joseph D. Moeller on behalf of the U.S. Postal Service marked as USPS-T-32 be received as evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Joseph D. Moeller.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.



MR. ALVERNO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We also have a library reference associated with his testimony.  May I proceed to move that into evidence as well?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



BY MR. ALVERNO:


Q
Okay.  Mr. Moeller, are you familiar with Library Reference USPS-LR-J-132?


A
Yes.


Q
And was this library reference prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes.


Q
And do you sponsor this library reference?


A
Yes.



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that Library Reference USPS-LR-J-132 be received as evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Joseph D. Moeller.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-32, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Moeller, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously submitted in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make at this point?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Moeller to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-32 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Moeller?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Three parties have requested oral cross-examination, the Association for Postal Commerce, the Recording Industry Association of America, and Val-Pak Directing Marketing Systems, Inc., and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Is there anyone else who wishes to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Wiggins?



MR. WIGGINS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. WIGGINS:


Q
Mr. Moeller, Frank Wiggins here for the Association for Postal Commerce.  You have proposed, among other things, in your testimony that the Commission implement a surcharge for non-machineable standard letters, right?


A
That's correct.


Q
I'd like to think with you a little bit about that, and I guess the starting place for thinking about it is to understand with clarity just exactly to which mail pieces the surcharge would be applied.



We ask you in PostCom-T-32-5 to define the term non-machineable.  You responded saying that a full definition would be refined -- that's your word -- through the rule making process, but as an initial matter you might look at DMM-M810.  Then you go on to say, "This provision does not list characteristics of non-machinability."



I'm trying to sort of paste together there why I should be looking at it if it doesn't define non-machinability, which is what I'm concerned with.


A
I'm thinking that the DMM section M-810, since it describes preparation standards for automation letters, it doesn't necessarily say what's non-machineable.  I think that's the distinction there.  Then we go on to offer a definition as we see it now of how you will define a non-machineable letter.


Q
We'll talk about those specific things in a minute.  I just want to understand.  Are you signaling to me that whatever non-machinability will eventually be defined to mean, it will mean at least that you must meet automation standards as they are pronounced in DMM-M810?  Is that sort of a threshold in your view?


A
If you meet the automation standards you're likely in the automation rates, so you would not be subject to the surcharge.  The surcharge is only going to apply to the pre-sort categories of letters that are then defined within that as being non-machineable.


Q
Yes.  I kind of figured that out myself, and that made me still more confused about why you're referring me to the automation standard.  I'm just trying to bridge your view of the relationship between automation rate eligibility and being subject to the non-machineable surcharge.


A
Maybe the reasoning is all these things are talking about characteristics of pieces of mail, and they're interrelated for that reason.  When you see what's automation compatible, that helps you get a picture of what not be automation compatible.  It's that group that might be subject to the surcharge.


Q
Well, we can say with certainty I guess, and I think you just told this to me, that if I do meet the automation rate eligibility standards I am not going to be subject to the non-machinability surcharge?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  You then go on to give me the current working definition are your words of a non-machineable letter, and you list a bunch of things.



Having already warned me that all of this is subject to revision through the rule making process, are you reasonably confident or highly confident that these criteria that you list will after the rule making is concluded continue?  If you have any of these characteristics, you will continue to be ineligible?  You will be subject to the non-machinability surcharge?


A
Well, I think the reason there is this rule making process is because things may come to light.  There will be comment periods and such, so I wouldn't want to jump ahead of that process and declare yes, it's likely these are indeed what will come out after that.  I don't think it's good for me to make that conclusion.


Q
So you're saying that perhaps I could persuade you in the course or the process, or whoever is going to make the decision, of the rule making that some of these things ought not to be criteria that would subject a mail piece to the non-machinability surcharge?


A
Well, we included it here in this response because we wanted to be as forthcoming as possible about what it's likely to be without making a definitive conclusion because of the rule making process.


Q
I appreciate that.  The problem here, Mr. Moeller, is, you know, it's terribly important to my clients to know.  This is not a minor deal whether they're going to be subject to this surcharge.  I know you can't tell me with certainty now because of the rule making process, but anything that you can tell me, and I know you've tried to do exactly that right here.



Is there anything else that you can think of that you, Mr. Moeller, would advocate as a characteristic of mail that should make that mail subject to the non-machinability surcharge?


A
I don't have anything to add to this list.  Just now I'm just checking to make sure that the last bullet was actually on there.  The surcharge would also apply to pieces that the mailer in preparing the mail designates on the tray as requesting manual only processing.


Q
Well, that's generous of you, but that's not what my clients are worried about.  You can't think of anything other than the things that are listed here?


A
No, I can't.


Q
Do you know what the derivation of this list is?  Where did you find this list?


A
This list came from the people who work with the domestic mail manual, the publication of it and the revisions to it.


Q
Let me just get the process straight.  You went to them and said that rascal Wiggins is hounding us again.  Could you create a list for me?  Is that how that happened?


A
No.  When we were formulating this proposal, we had an idea of what would be subject to the surcharge, and so it didn't come up just because of you asking the question.


Q
And you went to the folks who were most intimate with the domestic mail manual and said create us a checklist of things that ought to be considered as indicates of non-machinability?


A
It's not just them.  There are other people.


Q
Whatever population you polled.  You got a bunch of folks, and you said to them collectively or individually we're trying to get a notion of what ought to make mail pieces subject to a non-machinability surcharge.  Is that roughly the way it went?


A
There are a number of people who have information that would give us some kind of background on what defines a piece as being non-machineable.  I think Witness Kingsley probably identified some of these things, too.


Q
She actually testifies in her answer to an interrogatory with this list, I believe.


A
Okay.


Q
Have you consulted with her on this question?


A
On this particular question, this interrogatory, maybe, but certainly on the broader question of non-machinability, yes.  I've had discussions with Witness  Kingsley.


Q
Okay.  Turning away from the definition of what is it to the question of how do you define the cost that ought to be associated with it, we asked you in PostCom-T-32-2 what the source of your cost data was, and you confirmed that it was page 59 of Library Reference J-60.  Do you have that handy?


A
Yes, as a matter of fact I do.


Q
There are on page 59 seven different unit cost numbers, correct?


A
Actually, there are a lot more than seven.


Q
Well, there are seven.  The numbers that I'm looking at, Mr. Moeller, are the numbers associated with Row 3, 6, 9, 9 again, 12, 9 again and 9 again.


A
Right.  I think those are references to the footnotes rather than line numbers.


Q
I know they are.  They're not line numbers, but that's a way to identify those numbers I'm talking about.


A
Yes.


Q
It is those numbers to which I refer, and there are seven of them.  They represent a considerable range.  They go all the way from rounded 4.9 to rounded 21.3.



We inquired of you why you chose the 4.9 as the number that you were going to get close to to get your four cent surcharge.  We didn't ask the question terribly well, so let me try again.  Why did you chose that number?


A
You're talking about Interrogatory PostCom/

USPS-T-32-2, and you're saying --


Q
Well, no.  Probably No. 4 is the one that comes closer to asking that question.


A
Okay.


Q
What I'm saying is we didn't clearly ask that question in any interrogatory, so I'd like to get clear about it now.


A
And the question again then was?  I'm sorry.


Q
Why did you chose four cents, the number that is closest to the lowest number on what I've called the total numbers on page 59?


A
I think there was a question that asked why the surcharge was set at four cents, and in that answer I said that -- I just pointed out that the four cents was lower than the lowest cost difference of any of these seven numbers you're speaking of.


Q
And the question that sort of immediately pops into mind, and I think we did ask this of you, is why make the determination to have only one surcharge when you've got this considerable range of cost differentials?


A
I think you're referring to PostCom/USPS-T-32-8.


Q
Correct.


A
In that response, I mentioned that there are several reasons why you would only have one level of surcharge.  Today there's none, so these cost differences are there today with no rate distinction.  We're now proposing to recommend it.



We now propose that it be recognized that there's a cost difference, and we've proposed one level of surcharge for the reasons that I say here in this interrogatory.  It's a new rate element, and as such it can cause a significant rate increase for the affected mail if not moderated initially.



Yes, the four cents is lower than a lot of those numbers on that page, but if it were any higher it might cause a very large increase for a particular grouping of mail, and that rate impact may be deemed too severe.


Q
Well, it's going to cause what might be perceived as a pretty large rate increase for non-automation, non-machineable five digit mail now, right?  Did you consider that?  You could have moderated.



Let me put it a different way.  You could have moderated the level of the surcharge for those rate categories in which the cost difference is smaller.  It could have been less than four cents there had you had a large surcharge in some of the categories where the cost differential is greater.


A
Right.  If there were a lower surcharge and a higher surcharge, that would be more than one level of surcharge.


Q
Yes, it sure would.


A
The idea was that we would have one level of surcharge for the reasons that are in this response.  Added complexity, which I didn't get to a minute ago when I was going through this response.



It's simpler just to have one surcharge that will apply to pieces that are defined as non-machineable in terms of eligibility for that surcharge, in addition to those other reasons we've already covered, which would be if you have a higher and a lower surcharge that means the higher one is probably going to cause a bigger percentage increase for that category of mail, and that may have been deemed as too extreme or too much for implementation of a new rate element.


Q
When you say a higher percentage, say what you mean by that.  Let's just take one of these examples on page 59.  Take the first one, the unit cost comparison between non-automation, non-machineable all pre-sort levels and non-automation machineable all pre-sort levels.  Do you have that?


A
The first chunk of numbers on that page, the first three lines?  That's the section you're talking about?


Q
That's correct, which shows a unit cost differential of 9.075 cents.


A
Yes.  I think actually I should clarify at this point that I think you're going with the originally filed figures.  They were revised on November 15, so what I'm looking at has a differential there of 9.373.


Q
Well, whatever.  Let's use your number of 9.373.  You haven't changed your recommendation as to the level of the surcharge, if I understood your testimony earlier today correctly.


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  So the surcharge is edging up to covering half of the cost differential.  It's a bit less.  Forty percent or thereabouts.


A
That particular number is for all pre-sort tiers combined.


Q
Of the average.  That's correct.  Yes.


A
And four is approaching half of 9.3.


Q
And yet if you look down at the last three numbers on this page before you get to the footnotes, how much is that number?  What is that number on your page?


A
It now reads 6.020.


Q
So the four cent surcharge is covering roughly two-thirds of that cost differential?


A
Yes.


Q
So that if we were talking about percentages is what got me here.  There is a significant difference in the percentage coverage between those two examples that we've looked at, correct?


A
If you wanted to describe the four cents as a pass through of a cost difference, you mentioned two-thirds.  It would be about 67 percent pass through --


Q
Right.


A
-- of the differential for that tier.  It would be somewhat lower as a pass through on the other pre-sort tiers.


Q
Right.  And I guess when you're talking about percentage changes or percentage impact, and I realize at some point you're going to have to have more surcharges than probably would be healthy, but if you had more than one you could come closer to equalizing the pass through percentage for these various cost differentials, could you not?


A
If you were open to the notion of having more than one level of surcharge, you could chose the same pass through or different pass throughs to obtain those different levels of surcharge.


Q
To distill things down, is it fair to say that you just were not open to having more than one level of surcharge?


A
It came out of, you know, obviously when we put these proposals together we review issues and think about implications of various proposals.  This was a classification change, and there was criteria to go through.  One of them is complexity.



For those reasons recited here in the response to PostCom/USPS-T-32-8, we went with one level.  It wasn't as though I went into it with a closed mind saying oh, it has to be one level.


Q
No, no.  After examining the construct and the possibilities, you just concluded that one level was really an imperative condition here?


A
One level was the right proposal to make.


Q
Okay.  And deciding that there should only be one level, you decided that level should not be higher than a small cost differential, correct?


A
That may not have been the distinct cause and effect.  I mean the four cents, also you look to see what the implication is for the percentage change for different rate categories, and that too says to limit it to four cents.



For instance to non-profits the charge is only two cents.  That's the guiding reason there.  If they were to get the full four cent surcharge for non-profit the rate increases for some of those would have been much much higher than the average for the subclass.


Q
Another of the things you propose in your testimony is that the basic letter category, automation letter category, be divided into an AADC and an MADC, a subgrouping, each of which has a different rate, correct?


A
That's one of the classification proposals in this testimony, yes.


Q
Well you did propose that.  I'm not saying it's the only thing you proposed, but you did propose that.



And we ask you in post-conference number seven to you, why you didn't carry the idea of the averaging farther.  And you say a number of things there, and I wonder, are there reasons that you express here in some kind of hierarchical order?  Are the things you say first the most important?  I'm just trying to mesh these things together and figure out what really drove this decision.


A
I can tell you I didn't go through and put them in any kind of hierarchy here.  I think what you do when you're considering about splitting the rate category into two groupings or making a classification change of that nature, you consider a number of factors, and this interrogatory gets to those factors, and you weigh them and you decide whether there's a case to be made that deaveraging a particular rate category is a good thing to do in terms of the classification criteria.


Q
One of the things that you say in your testimony at page three when you're explaining what you call there in a heading for this paragraph subdivision of basic automation letters, is that there is a cost differential between the AADC and the MADC letters, right?  


A
There's a cost differential between those two preparation levels of preparation levels of basic automation letters, exactly.


Q
Did you examine whether there were cost differentials between AADC and MADC in categories other than letters flat, say?  Did you look at that?


A
I didn't look at the particular cost difference between those two tiers for a number of reasons, one of which, within automation flats and standard, only three percent of the flats are in that basic tier.  So it didn't appear to me as that would be a good candidate to consider deaveraging anyway.  If you only have three percent of automation letters in that tier, that doesn't, I don't think that is a fairly attractive candidate for deaveraging further.


Q
Do you think if you asked mailers of those three percent of flats their perception might be a little different?


A
Again, one of the classification criteria involves complexity and adding complexity to the rate structure.  I think on balance you consider the cost difference that may be underlying that basic tier and you match that up against the volume that's in that tier, and whether processing efficiency can be enhanced, and if there's a fairness and equity issue that could be addressed, you consider all those things.



In this case I think you conclude that one rate is enough for that grouping of three percent of automation letters.


Q
When you talk about fairness and equity and you think about it in this context, isn't the most fair and equitable thing to do -- putting aside the other considerations, complexity and the rest, just looking at fairness and equity.  Isn't the most fair and equitable single precept in pricing is that prices should follow costs?


A
I think one of the subcriteria that you would think when you're looking at fairness and equity is you'd decide if there's a big cost difference there that needs to be reflected in the rates.



For instance on page three, I say creation of a separate rate for AADC automation letters would enhance their equity and that mailers that are able to create those tray will not have to shoulder the additional cost associated with the mixed AADC trays.  So I think that --   There I said an example of fairness and equity being cost-related.


Q
Sure.  I'm just suggesting that there might be other candidates for application of your fairness and equity precept such as, if it were the case that flats is more economical if they were AADC rather than MADC, ought equally to qualify.  So there would be the same fairness and equity, would there not?


A
I don't think it would necessarily be the same.  I think there's a different definition, by the way, about what the preparation requirements are within flats.  Not AADC, I don't think, but in any event, you can go through the entire standard mail rate chart and look at individual categories and contemplate whether there is a rationale for splitting it into smaller groupings.


Q
Sure, I understand you can carry deaveraging forever, if you want to.  I was just trying to get a handle on why you chose the quicker deaveraging where you did, and I guess you just have to draw a line.  Is that fair if not equitable?


A
The particular idea came up in the context of putting our proposal together and it rose to the level of the decision that yes, the deaveraging of that particular tier is an advantageous thing to do.


Q
We asked you in PostCon 32-9, some questions about the constituent costs.  The mail transportation and cross-docking costs.  We said, particularly, and I'm going to truncate the question because it was kind of a long question, then we'll get to your answer.



Please confirm the drop ship cost avoidance model calculates cross-docking and transportation, cross-docking costs per pound rather than per piece because the cross-docking costs vary primarily with weight.



Do you see that in (b)?  That's only part of the question.  But you say no, it does it per pound instead of per piece because of how they are used in the pricing model.  That just really left me at sea.  Can you elaborate on that a little bit?


A
I think the response intended to impress upon the reader that these particular studies are done with the purpose of facilitating the rate design.  And the rate design standard has, just makes an entry related to cost differentials as an input on a per pound basis.  It has to be converted to a per-piece basis for the people that are paying the piece rate only.  This response was just articulating that notion that these cost avoidance studies are done with the purpose of feeding into the pricing model.



It goes on to say that how those costs, in the bigger picture, the cost measurement, there are various distribution keys that are used.  I didn't want to confirm that indeed all of these costs are weight-related necessarily.


Q
Do you know whether they are?  If we were just asking directly, are these costs weight related? 


A
Again, I've listed a source here that --


Q
Well what does it say?  Do you know what the answer is?


A
I can't speak for every cost implement that's boiled into --


Q
No, no.  If you don't know just say no, I don't know.


A
I'm not in a position to confirm that all the costs are weight related and not piece related.


Q
So you don't know.


A
I do not know.


Q
Another thing you did PostCon that I salute you for, is to once again propose to make eligible for the automation classification letter shaped pieces weighing between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces, and that really is something near and dear to the hearts of PostCon members, and they do thank the Postal Service for recurring to that mission.



We asked the question in PostCon number 10 to you, and a very closely comparable question was asked by Val-Pak in their number 32 to you.  Essentially what we were trying to get at -- When you have those, just let me know.


A
Actually you said Val-Pak 32.  I think 32 is my witness number, but --


Q
I'm sorry, Val-Pak 1, question one.



(Pause)


A
I have those.


Q
Essentially what both of those are trying to get at is whether there may, whether for all purposes other than calculation of the rate, a mail piece, a letter shaped mail piece weighing between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces will be treated as an automation letter.


A
If that piece meets all the preparation requirements for automation letters, is prepared and labeled as such, that identifies it to the mail processing people that indeed these are automation-compatible letters, related pieces, and as responded here in PostCon/USPS T-32-10, it's reasonable to expect that they will be processed in automation.


Q
There won't be a requirement that there be an additional label, for example?  A slightly pudgy automation letter.  As far as you know.


A
As far as I know.  We discussed earlier the rulemaking process that goes on, and the specific markings and tray labels and such, the details of how people are going to be able to qualify for these rates and what they have to do in terms of mail preparation.


Q
In your answer to the two interrogatories to which I cited you, you just confirmed, you didn't make that qualification.


A
Well I say, what I'm confirming in PostCon 10  --


Q
Is a processing --


A
It says -- No, it says the fact that a letter shaped piece meeting all the requirements for automation compatibility.  I include in that the markings and the tray labels and whatever.


Q
Okay.



MR. WIGGINS:  Thank you Mr. Moeller.  Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Incorporated; Val-Pak Dealers Association, Incorporated.  Mr. Miles?



MR. MILES:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



Good morning, Mr. Moeller.



THE WITNESS:  Good morning.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MILES:


Q
As the Chairman indicated, I'm asking you questions on behalf of Val-Pak Company.



You said in your testimony that you're an economist in the service of pricing and classification.  Is that a division?


A
I'm not sure what we calling the structure.  In the Marketing Department now there is a group called pricing and classification.  I'm in that group.


Q
Mr. Moeller, in addition to your testimony for the Postal Service that we're asking you about today you also submitted testimony as Witness P-28, did you not, with respect to coverages?


A
P-28 is also my testimony, yes.  It involved the rate level testimony in this case.


Q
Your testimony in T-32 proposes classification changes in rates for standard mail regular and non-profit, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
But not for ECR, correct?


A
I'm not the ECR pricing witness, no.


Q
In past dockets, for example Docket No. R97-1 and Docket R2000-1, you presented the rates designed for all of what is now standard mail, did you not?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Including what is now ECR, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
You're familiar with the Postal Service's proposal with respect to ECR in this docket, aren't you?


A
I'm familiar with the proposal.


Q
And you know which witness of the Postal Service presents those proposals?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
That's Witness Hope, T-31?


A
Yes.


Q
Are you familiar with her testimony?


A
Certainly I'm familiar with it.  I'm not, obviously, testifying to it.


Q
But you have read it.


A
Yes.


Q
And you've consulted with her in connection with that testimony, have you?  As a prior ECR witness?


A
Sure, in the development of the case I was involved with any number of witnesses discussing the various rate designs and cost coverages, obviously, because that's the topic of my other testimony.


Q
Are you aware  of Witness Hope's proposal, Mr. Moeller, for a classification change that would require ECR high density and saturation letters to become automation compatible?  In other words -- Or should I be more specific?


A
I'm familiar with the proposal that in order to qualify for letter rates within the ECR subclass there will be additional requirements related to automation compatibility.


Q
Do you know that under Witness Hope's proposal the ECR high density and saturation letters would have to be pre-bar coded and meet all the other automation requirements that the Postal Service imposes in its MERLIN system?


A
I didn't catch the first part.  You said --


Q
I just referred to high density and saturation.


A
High density and saturation will have to meet whatever requirements there are for automation compatibility to qualify for letter rates within ECR.


Q
Mr. Moeller, if you know, why in this case was ECR carved out, so to speak, of the standard mail?  Why not present all of standard mail through one witness such as Ms. Hope or through you?


A
That gets into the internal management of resources at the Postal Service.  There were a number of people changing jobs and there were new hires, and for whatever, all those various reasons, there were assignments made.  And since I was taking on the rate level witness role, it seemed generous of people to try to at least reduce my workload somewhere else.


Q
But not to the extent of giving all of standard mail to Ms. Hope?


A
Or other people in general.  Again, there were a number of personnel movements that had this assignment fall in my lap or be in my province.


Q
As you discussed a few moments ago with counsel for PostCon, on page three of your testimony you present a proposal in this docket that would effectively extend the weight limit for automation letters by giving the letters at discount, if those letters were between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces, is that correct?


A
I'm not sure I want to accept your description of it being a discount.



There is an eligibility for automation rates for pieces between, automation letter rates, excuse me, for pieces between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces.


Q
It's more involved than simply a discount.


A
Well, there's a rate mechanism on how you will calculate that rate.  It turns out that it's the difference between the non-letter and letter rate.


Q
That differential is actually part of the formula, is it not?  In calculating the rate.


A
I'm trying to see if there's a description of how the rate was calculated.


Q
I'll tell you what, Mr. Moeller, I'll lead up to it by a couple of other questions if that's okay with you.



In R2000 when the Postal Service presented a proposal as well, did it not, that is in this ball park of the heavy weight letter mail, but was it precisely the same as this one?


A
No.  In R2000-1, the last rate case, in my testimony in that case it included an acknowledgement that we contended that implementation of whatever rates came out of that process to apply the automation letter rates for pieces from 0 to 3.5 ounces.  There wasn't a specific rate proposed for the incremental weight over 3.3 ounces.  That's what differentiates it from this proposal.  But yes, if your question was was there something involving a weight issue for automation letters in R2000-1, yes, there was.


Q
As I recollect from your testimony you said the Commission had adopted your proposal but the Governors rejected it?


A
Do you have a reference for where --


Q
Would you look at page 3 of 5 where you begin to describe your proposal in this case?


A
Right.  The Commission, however, recommended classification -- Maybe I should start from the beginning which sort of says what I said a minute ago.



In Docket No. R2000-1 the Postal Service explained that as an administrative matter it planned to extend the weight limit for automation letters to 3.5 ounces without any additional postage.  The Commission, however, recommended classification language in the footnotes to the rate schedule fixing the break point weight at 3.3 ounces for automation letters.  



And the Governors rejected that recommended change.



That change didn't involve 3.5 ounces for automation letters, it involved fixing, in the DMCS, the break point at 3.3 ounces.


Q
And that would have taken away the administrative discretion that the proposal wanted?


A
I can't speak for the attorneys and how this would be interpreted to DMCS or other things, but it's my understanding that, well, I'll let my testimony speak for itself there.  That's the extent of what I know about why it was rejected.


Q
Mr. Moeller, your proposal in this case would amend the automation rate schedule, would it not, to include a per piece discount depending on trade preparation level to be applied to the piece pound rates for automation flats.  Is that accurate?


A
Now you're getting to the mechanism of how that rate would be established.


Q
Will you turn to page five of your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
And look at lines 3 through 5.


A
Yes.


Q
Does that accurately recite what I just said?


A
I believe you read this sentence, yes.


Q
Would you turn to page 15 of your testimony?


A
Okay.


Q
There you give an example of how your proposal would work with respect to a 3.4 ounce, five digit automation letter shapes and regular automation piece, correct?


A
Yes.  There's an example there of a rate calculation for that type of mail.


Q
In looking at that calculation the piece would pay a rate of 19.5 cents, correct?


A
A 3.4 ounce five digit automation letter would pay 19.5 cents.  Yes.


Q
This would be arrived at by subtracting  the letter flat differential, if you look at page 18 of your testimony, which is 7.1 cents from the flat rate for pound-rated flats of a 3.4 ounce piece.  Is that correct?


A
It's the difference between the 3.5 digit automation flat and a five digit automation letter, --


Q
That's the discount.


A
That's the rate element that you apply there to get the net rate of 19.5 cents.


Q
For a similar three digit piece the same kind of computation would follow, would it not?  Although the numbers would change a bit.


A
The mechanism stays the same, the numbers change.


Q
In looking at page 18 of your testimony, under the first column, you'd still have to determine a flat rate for a piece like that, prepared for three digits, but the discount in this case would be 5.8 cents, correct?  Which would be the differential between the letter rate for that piece and the flat pound rate for that piece.



In other words, instead of a 7.1 discount for the five digit piece, you're giving a 5.8 cent discount for the three digit piece, correct?


A
In doing the math, 26.1 minus 20.3.  Yes.


Q
These discounts of 7.1 cents for five digit and 5.8 cents for three digit would be the same for 3.5 ounce pieces as well as 3.4 ounce pieces, correct?


A
You would still take the difference between those categories for any weight between 3.3 and 3.5.  Right.


Q
In other words you'd still have to do the pound rate calculation, but the discount is an absolute, more or less.  It's the letter flat difference.


A
Correct.  And the implication of that is they're paying for the additional weight above 3.3 ounces.


Q
But you have proposed, could this be a fair statement, that you proposed discounts subject to the calculation of the correct calculation of the pound rate, which is a step that has to be done dependent on weight.  You propose discounts of 7.1 cents and 5.8 cents for standard, regular automation pieces with five digit and three digit pre-sort respectively.


A
Those are the right numbers, and you probably notice I've been not saying discount, I've been saying the rate element.


Q
I understand you want to qualify that, Mr. Moeller, but look at page five of your testimony, please.  Line three.



It reads, "The proposal amends the automation  rate schedule to include a per piece discount."  



So am I not using your language?


A
The mechanism for calculating the rate as a thing, as an element in the automation rate schedule, it's called a discount in the way you're calculating the rates.


Q
So it is correct to say discount as long as you understand the entire process.


A
In the context of how you calculate the rate, discount is a handy word to use.  There are other ways you can get the same rate, taking the automation letter rate and just taking that incremental rate and multiplying that by the pound rate, you get the same number.  You wouldn't describe that as a discount necessarily.  That's --


Q
I understand the point you're making.



Now the example we just talked about had to do with standard regular automation letters or letter shaped pieces with five digit and three digit pre-sort, but your proposal would extend to standard non-profit automation pieces in the same weight category, would it not?


A
Yes.


Q
Please turn to page 27 of your testimony where you list the proposed rates for standard, non-profit automation pieces.


A
Okay.


Q
Could you do a quick calculation with me that with respect to the five digit piece in the first column, whether it be 3.4 or 3.5 ounces and subject to your qualification on using this word, the discount would be 5.2 cents.


A
For the five digit automation letter.


Q
Yeah, and for the three digit pieces it would be 3.7 cent discount, correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Would your proposal extend to standard basic automation letters?


A
What subclass are you talking about?


Q
Standard regular.  



Can you turn to page 18 of your testimony?


A
The reason -- Basic wouldn't be a category under the proposed rates for this mixed AADC and AADC. 



You're talking about which page?


Q
Eighteen.


A
Yes.  I'm there.


Q
In addition to the three digit and five digit, let's call them discounts just for ease, is there another discount in that first column that we haven't talked about?


A
I want to go back to my page three again.



(Pause)


A
Back to page five, the first full paragraph.  The proposal included the discount dependent upon the trade preparation level.  That doesn't mean it's limited just to the three and five that we've been discussing.


Q
So it would apply to the difference between what?  On page 18 again, with respect to mixed AADC and auto AADC, what would, how would you calculate the discount there?


A
It would be a parallel calculation to what we just went through.  


Q
You subtract those amounts from the basic flat rate?


A
Correct.


Q
So for mixed AADC the discount would be .081, 8.1 cents?


A
The difference between 30 cents and 21.9.


Q
For auto AADC it would be the difference between 30 cents and 21.2.


A
Correct.


Q
Or 8.8, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Thank you.



Mr. Moeller, on page five you talk about the considerations that led to the proposal, and I believe in summarizing what you said that you testified it would be advantageous in your opinion to serve mailers and that it would allow some mailers to avoid the substantial increase in postage that occurs under the current system when an automation letter crosses the break point weight, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
That was one consideration.  And you believed the Postal Service would benefit under your proposal because the additional automation of heavy weight letter shaped pieces, between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces, could be handled in the automation letter mail stream resulting in processing and efficiency benefits, correct?


A
From reading my testimony here, yes.


Q
And the third consideration that led to this proposal is you believe the effect of your proposal on revenues and costs would be de minimis is that correct?



I believe that's on page four.


A
That's mentioned to explain why there's not a calculation of what the rates, what the revenue and cost implications would be.  It's not really a reason for or against doing it, it just says, it just explains that this had a de minimis effect on revenue to cost.


Q
Having read your testimony I'm not aware of any other reason, other than the three we just discussed, assuming that revenue and cost effect is a reason, that there is any other reason that led you to make this proposal, other than the three that we just discussed.



In other words, advantage to mailers, advantage to Postal Service, and processing efficiency, and revenue and cost effect de minimis.  Is that accurate?  There's nothing else is there in your testimony?


A
I believe this page you've been referring to lays out the reasons for the proposal, and as Mr. Wiggins said it was something they were interested in too.


Q
But as I summarized them or quoted them, that's it isn't it?  There's nothing else that I'm not aware of is there?


A
I think my testimony here gives the full story about why we're proposing this.


Q
And I've accurately summarized it?


A
You pretty much read it right from here, so --


Q
And the same with respect to non-profit automation letters, isn't that true?  There's nothing else that led you to make the proposal with respect to non-profit.


A
Non-profit is generally because we try to keep consistent rate structures for the two briefings, keep them parallel.


Q
Mr. Moeller, isn't it true that mailers and the Postal Service would also benefit for the same reasons you spoke about with respect to extending the weight limit of standard regular automation and non-profit automation letters if your proposal were extended to ECR high density and saturation letter shaped pieces between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces if automation compatible?


A
Again, I'm not, as we covered earlier, in the assignment of various tasks I'm not the ECR pricing witness.  I think it's a very distinct grouping of mail.  I think that's why there's a different subclass for it.  And having two separate witnesses is fully consistent with the fact that it's a different subclass.  I think that also means that you weight those situations differently and there's not a direct comparison between the proposal we've made in regular to the proposal or lack of proposal of such a thing in ECR.


Q
Did you discuss your proposal with Witness Hope and ask if she was interested in making a similar proposal with respect to ECR?


A
We had conversations about all the details of all the proposals between the two subclasses and that carries over to a number of people in the pricing function.


Q
I understand, but do you recall discussing this with her?


A
I'm sure we discussed the 3.5 ounce issue.


Q
Do you recall discussing or hearing in your discussions or articulating yourself in your discussions of why this proposal that you were advancing for standard regular would not also be advanced for standard ECR high density and saturation?


A
I think the response to the Val-Pak, or VP/USPS T-32-2 gets into this a bit.  Even though I don't want to wander into ECR necessarily, there are a number of reasons why I don't think it makes sense necessary because it's being done in regular it has to be done in ECR.



I think the numerical examples we were going through, we were talking about some pretty big numbers, 7.1 cents, that automation letter mailers incur if they happen to go above the 3.3 ounces.  It's a big increase.  That was one of the reasons, when you look at the classification criteria, of why you would think that might be a candidate to do something about.



For instance in this response, if you look at ECR in a similar light, we're not speaking of 5.8 cent increases or 7.1 or even the larger numbers when you have to go to the example at the basics here.  Instead of the 5.8 cents in this example for the regular subclass which my testimony covers it's not 5.8, it's actually .7 in ECR.


Q
Seven-tenths of a cent.


A
.7, seven-tenths of one cent.  So that is a very different situation than what the automation mailers are facing in the regular subclass.



There are other reasons.  In regular, when those trades are labeled automation mail if they weight 3.4 ounces, as I confirmed with Mr. Wiggins, they're just as likely as any other automation piece to see automation.  That's not necessarily true in ECR, where although those pieces would be bar coded they also have to be prepared in walk-sequence because there are various ways that that mail might be processed.  It won't necessarily see automation like it will in the regular subclass.



So I think they're very different situations and ECR doesn't rise to the level, in my mind at least, as a situation where you'd want to extend this proposal and take on the added complexity of calculating rates in ECR for 3.4 ounce letters, for instance.


Q
Before when you were talking about your statement that this would have a de minimis effect on revenues and costs, do you have any studies that would support that?


A
I'm generally familiar with weight studies and data that are presented in that context that show relative volumes along different weight increments, and there's not a lot of volume out there at 3.3 ounces for letters.  That leads to the conclusion that there wouldn't be a big effect on cost of revenues.


Q
Because giving away, for example, the standard regular automation, 7.1 cents or 5.8 cents or more on each letter would be significant, would it not?  If there were volume.


A
I don't think giving away is the right word.  I  think mailers are very careful not to get in that situation where they're paying that additional 5.8 cents in this situation.  So it won't be as though someone's giving us 5.8 cents less.  They may have a heavier piece now because they can go beyond the 3.3 ounces and not get pushed up that much.



So I disagree with the statement that we're giving away 5.8 cents.


Q
Let me just be sure about this.  I understand that you have experience and knowledge in this area based on your past work life.  Is there a study that supports what you're saying?  That the Postal Service wouldn't be hurt by this proposal, or that would support your conclusion that it wouldn't be?


A
I think there are a number of sources, not a specific study that would isolate what you're talking about, an actual calculation of the revenue and cost implications of this weight break change -- not a weight break change, but a weight limit change for automated letters.  But there are a number of sources of data that would allow you to make the conclusion that it is de minimis and one of them is the volume we just talked about.



Other things, there have been automation weight studies that show that these pieces do run through automation and then we also couple that with the notion that automation is less expensive processing than is manual, and all that kind of adds up to the conclusion that there's isn't a big rate revenue or cost effect.


Q
If there were, whatever it would be, Mr. Moeller, it would be significantly less with respect to ECR, would it not?  There would be virtually no harm to the Postal Service whatsoever if this were extended, if this proposal of yours were extended to ECR high density and saturation.  Isn't that correct?


A
Again, I haven't studied the ECR aspect of this, but those same sources I've been talking about that talk about weight distribution would also come into play for ECR, I would assume.  There may not be large revenue or cost implications in ECR, but there are the other considerations of complexity and fairness and equity and those issues that would probably argue against making it a separate rate element in ECR.


Q
I'm surprised that you would mention fairness and equity.  I would think extending this rate, weight extension, so to speak, discount, to standard automation with automation compatible you would extend it to ECR mail that was automation compatible.



Is there really any more complexity to the rate structure beyond what you're already doing for standard automation?


A
It's just another big grouping of mail that would have a rate element in it that doesn't apply to a lot of volume.



As we were discussing in the calculation of that rate, it's not a simple thing to do and it's caused a lot of confusion on how you exactly calculate that rate for 3.4 ounce piece.  I think limiting that complexity and that rather convoluted way of coming up with a rate for a 3.4 ounce automation letter, if you can limit that to the subclass where it's the most important, which would be regular, that's probably a good thing to do.


Q
Mr. Moeller, you mentioned the idea that standard regular and non-profit automation would virtually always be processed on automation or often or usually.  Is that correct?  


A
If you're referring to the conversation we had saying that if a piece is prepared as an automation letter and it's labeled as such and presented to the Postal Service with those markings, it's likely to be processed in automation yes.


Q
Whereas ECR possibly not because it could be, having been prepared for walk-sequence --


A
The application of the bar code in that separate proposal, the 3.5 ounce proposal, is intended to facilitate options of processing, one of which would be entering that mail into the DPS mail stream, or treating it, as it probably is treated today, if it's not an automation piece but a letter it would be cased, and having it in walk-sequence facilitates that operation.



So since we're asking for a bar code and having it walk-sequenced, there are options there on how it might be processed.



To the extent the manual casing option is chosen, then it's not likely to see automation, not as likely to see automation as a regular subclass automation piece.


Q
Aside from logic that that possibility could arise, are you aware of any study whatsoever supporting, or any data supporting what you just said about it's not as likely that it would not be processed on automation if it was ECR?


A
This is a new proposal we've had.  WE've never required bar codes for letter rates on high density and saturation so there wouldn't be any study of existing volume necessarily that would answer that question.


Q
So there is no study.  You're just talking about what you think based on common sense, is that correct?  Or more accurately, your common sense.


A
I think it's reasonable to expect that there would be situations where it would be advantageous to case that mail rather than feed it through automation equipment, but --


Q
Mr. Moeller --


A
-- it's not my decision to make.


Q
Wasn't Ms. Hope's proposal that we spoke about earlier that would require ECR high density and saturation letters to be, to meet all automation requirements, wasn't this made for the purpose of giving the Postal Service the option of either automating it if it wanted or not if it wanted?


A
Yeah, I think that's what I've been saying.  There's an option that implies that it's probably not going to be 100 percent one way or 100 percent the other way, it will be somewhere in between.


Q
It's not 100 percent for standard regular or non-profit automation either, is it?


A
I think it's closer to 100 percent because it's marked as automation and that's the best way to handle that mail.


Q
It may be closer, but you don't know how much closer, do you?


A
It --


Q
You'd need a study for that, wouldn't you?


A
I don't think you need a study.  A processing operation person is confronted with a tray of mail that is sorted to AABC and it says automation compatible, and it's a place where they have automation, they're going to put it on automation equipment.



They get to ECR and you have various options on the best way to process it, depending on whether you want to take advantage of the walk sequence and case it or have it mixed into the DPS mail stream.  I think it's a much clearer case in the regular subclass that you would choose automated handling for that tray of mail than you would manual handling certainly.


Q
I understand your rationale, Mr. Moeller, but again, there's no study.  I just want to make sure there's no study or data you're aware of that supports what you're saying.


A
I'm not aware of a study.  I'm aware of my response to number 10, PostCon, where I confirm that piece of mail, or a tray of letters that are marked automation compatible and prepared according to those rules will be processed on automation for the regular subclass.


Q
Ms. Hope's proposal to require ECR high density and saturation letters to automatible was made to give the Postal Service the option of merging letters into the DPS mail stream, isn't that correct?



MR. ALVERNO:  Mr. Chairman, I have to object. I believe this is really straying from Mr. Moeller's testimony and going into Ms. Hope's testimony.  I think it's beyond the scope of this witness.



MR. MILES:  Mr. Chairman, I think that Mr. Moeller addresses in his response to Val-Pak interrogatory number two.  But we've already talked about it this morning.  I was just going to -- 



BY MR. MILES:


Q
That was just a follow-up to my question about whether if you extended your proposal that you're making with respect to standard regular automation to ECR high density saturation, wouldn't you also be giving the Postal Service the option that Ms. Hope wants to give it with respect to ECR high density and saturation letters?  Isn't that advantageous to the Postal Service, Mr. Moeller?  Isn't that a reason to do it?


A
A reason to do what?


Q
To extend your proposal for the heavy weight pieces to ECR high density and saturation.  It gives the Postal Service the same options that Ms. Hope wants to give it in her proposal for ECR.


A
When we're talking options we're talking about automated processing versus manual casing.  That has nothing to do with the 3.3 or 3.5 ounces.


Q
I'm talking about an advantage to the Postal Service which should be a consideration and which I believe was a consideration in your proposal for the heavy weight letter extension.



I'm saying isn't it advantageous to the Postal Service if ECR high density and saturation is automated for the same reason, and we're talking about 3.3 to 3.5, for the same reason that Ms. Hope wants it to be automated for letters?  Shouldn't the same rationale apply?


A
I think on that small segment of the argument of whether or not you extend the proposal to a particular rate category, in this instance the 3.5 ounce for automation letters in ECR high density and saturation, one of the considerations is what you described, but there are other considerations that we've been over which is the relative impact on mailers if they do go above 3.3 ounces, it's not as severe in ECR, and there are complexity considerations, and on balance I think it argues against an extension to ECR, the 3.5 ounce proposal.


Q
Prior to today did you ever articulate that as a recommendation to either Ms. Hope or anyone else?


A
I've had, we've had a number of conversations about the various rate designs and the proposals, and I know I've had that in my own mind why it wouldn't make sense for ECR, and I would imagine that I've spread that -- that has come up.  I'm not saying I was advocating one position or another, but those considerations were probably discussed in a larger context than just me here today.


Q
Do you recall anyone in any of those conversations taking the contrary point of view that perhaps your proposal should be extended to ECR high density and saturation letter shaped pieces between 3.3 and 3.5 ounces?


A
I would think that, or hope that when we're considering our entire proposal we look at the pros and cons and advantages and disadvantages of various proposals, and it would not surprise me that there would be people who would express some of the advantages that maybe you've tried to articulate here today.



But again, on balance, it lays against it in this instance.


Q
But just to be sure, you don't recall anyone taking the position that I asked about?


A
I don't recall a particular conversation or debate or resolution of a different opinion on that subject.


Q
Thank you.



MR. MILES:  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Is there any follow-up cross-examination with this witness?



MR. WIGGINS:  There is, still RIAA examination for this witness I believe, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.



Mr. Wiggins, proceed?



I'm sorry, the Recording Industry Association of America.



MR. WIGGINS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. wiggins, I'm sorry.



MR. WIGGINS:  No problem at all.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY Mr. WIGGINS:


Q
Mr. Miller, I'm now speaking for the Recording Industry Association of America.



One of the things that you and I have talked about previously in the context of the parcel surcharge that you're proposing to increase yet again, if I understand your testimony, is that right?  You're advocating still another increase in the parcel surcharge?


A
There is a residual shaped surcharge rate element proposed at a higher level than it is currently.


Q
Exactly.  Can we just, instead of calling it the residual shaped surcharge, can we just call it the parcel surcharge because it's a lot easier to say?  When I use the word parcel surcharge I mean what you mean when you say the residual shaped surcharge.



You and I have talked previously about my concern that there's some ambiguity as to the mail pieces to which the surcharge ought to be applied, the pieces that are subject to the surcharge.  And you may recall the basis for that concern is that there is an overlap in the dimensional definition of flat mail and parcel-shaped mail.  A piece of exactly the same size can be either flat or parcel shaped.


A
There are pieces that if prepared as flat are considered flat for rate purposes, and those piece if they're prepared as machinable parcels are considered parcels.


Q
I didn't mean to imply that there was a precise congruity.  There can be parcels that are both smaller than pieces that are eligible to be flats and larger than pieces that are eligible to be flats, but there can also be parcels that are exactly the same size as pieces that if prepared properly can be flat.


A
That's what I was confirming, that indeed there are pieces that would, depending on how they're prepared, would qualify for either definition.


Q
Exactly.



Do you, in the Postal Service's experience with application of the parcel surcharge, has there been study made of things that have been done or should be done to be sure that the surcharge is only being applied to parcels and that it's being applied to all parcels?  That is that there are some things that are flats to which the surcharge has been applied, and there are some things that are parcels to which it has not been applied.  Have you looked at that question?


A
Witness Kingsley touches on this perhaps where she describes situations where pieces prepared as flats and avoiding the surcharge and paying the automation flat rate in that particular instance are not being surcharged that maybe should be because they're being handled as parcels, special hand delivery.



So there has been discussion that in some instances there are pieces that have cost characteristics that might align them more with parcels but yet they're not getting surcharged.


Q
Are you endorsing the position that Ms. Kingsley took in her testimony?  I don't read any of that in your testimony.


A
No, I haven't spoken to changing any kind of definition.  This was merely a, my proposal is limited to the rate element itself, not any kind of eligibility of it.


Q
Sure, just whacking them harder in terms of the level of the surcharge. 


A
There's a slight increase in the surcharge.


Q
In examining the history that has unrolled following the implementation of the surcharge in R97, as I recall it, painfully, has the Postal Service studied the question of whether there are characteristics of things that are properly characterized as parcels and therefore surcharged, but that are flat shaped, that fall within the dimensional definition of a flat?  Have you examined the cross characteristics of pieces of that kind as compared with the cross characteristics either of flats or pieces that are also legitimately classified as parcels and pay the surcharge, but are larger or smaller than the flat --


A
Obviously I'm not a cost witness here today.


A
No, but you're a surcharge witness.


A
I know the cost studies have been updated regarding the support for the surcharge.  I am not aware of any detailed study that gets to what I think you're talking about which is taking a portion of what's surcharged and identifying that small portion of it and trying to ascertain the cost for it separate from the grouping of pieces that are being surcharged.


Q
That's exactly what I'm asking about, yeah.  If you're not the right person to ask I will ask Ms. Kingsley.


A
I'm not aware of any studies that get to that particular issue you're talking about.


Q
Okay.  



In RIAA's question number two to you, if you could have that in front of you, we noted that in your presentation, your work paper one in R2000 you projected that 5.9 percent of the non-letter shaped mail pieces would be parcels subject to the surcharge, right?  That's what that 5.9 number represents.


A
That was the number used to try to project the revenue we would be getting from the surcharge.


Q
In R2000.


A
Yeah.


Q
In this case when you look back at what actually had been surcharged parcels in the period covered by R2000 during, up to the time that you took your look, you determined that 4.683 percent of the non-letter pieces were surcharged, right?


A
As we get experience and the rate element is out there and we start capturing data that can be put in the building determinants, for instance, for these various subclasses, you can get a percentage of non-letters that are paying the surcharge, and that's what the 4.683 is.


Q
Our point in this question was that what you saw when looking back at history was a smaller number, smaller percentage to be correct, of non-letter pieces that were surcharged that you had projected that you would see when you were predicting in a forward looking way.  Is that a fair characterization of the difference between the 5.9 and the 4.683?


A
As a percentage.  It doesn't get to the whole number itself, but as a percentage of non-letters --


Q
No, I understand that perfectly.  You pointed it out elegantly in your answer to this interrogatory. 



We said doesn't that mean that you inaccurately predicted by predicting too much, and you say no not necessarily.  It's unarguable, as an arithmetic man, I completely agree with you.



The percentage of non-letters, I'm now reading from his answer, "The percentage of non-letters that pay the residual shape surcharge (RSS) is a function of the number of non-letters as well as RSS pieces.  If the number of non-letters not paying the RSS were to increase, or decrease, while the number of pieces paying the RSS remained the same, the percentage would decline (or increase)."



And I say to you, Mr. Moeller, that is arithmetically an impeccable piece of logic.  Which happened?  Which of these two things happened?


A
I'm not, I haven't done the calculation to know which way it cut.  I was just, as you say, explaining that that percentage itself is a function of two things.  If one were to say that oh, the 5.9 was too high and you expected way more pieces paying the surcharge than actually did, then that means I also projected too much revenue from that surcharge, meaning that there were other standard rates should have been higher because they would have to make up that difference.


Q
That was our main point, and you correctly say that we didn't, that you can't prove that from what you said.



I'm now asking you, you say two things could have happened.  The numbers of non-letters not paying the surcharge could have increased, or the number of, non-letters not paying could have increased or the letters paying could have decreased and you get the same result is essentially what you're saying to me.



I'm asking you, do you know which of those two things -- We know the percentage changed.  You've offered two explanations of why it could have changed and I'm asking you do you know which one of the two things happened.


A
No I haven't done the mathematics necessary to discover that.


Q
Do you have the numbers to which mathematics could be applied?


A
Well, these are two separate years, and there are billing determinants underlying those numbers.


Q
My problem was, I thought that too initially, and you correct me if I'm wrong, I don't think there are billing determinant numbers for the first year.


A
The 5.9 percent is what I'm wondering about.  I know during the last, during R2000-1.


Q
Could I ask you to examine that question and if the numbers do exist to provide them?



MR. MILES:  Mr. Chairman, could you inquire of counsel for the Postal Service whether that's a feasible thing?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno?



MR. ALVERNO:  Of course the Postal Service doesn't enjoy doing homework from hearings, but if the Chairman directs that we do so, we will certainly try to respond to the question.



MR. WIGGINS:  Let me ask one more question before I ask that question.



BY Mr. WIGGINS:


Q
Is this a hard job, Mr. Moeller?  I don't want to put you to a whole bunch of work, but if it's a thing that's kind of on the shelf --


A
I'm just wondering if the 5.9 percent, I was in mid-answer there.  I think the 5.9 percent may come from the hybrid year billing determinants that were done in the last case which took two quarters from one year and two quarters from the next year to get an annual figure.  So that's not really on an annual -- that's not a fiscal year basis in terms of what the 4.683 is.  So I would have to look at it to see if there's a direct comparison.



MR. WIGGINS:  Mr. Chairman, I withdraw my request that you make the request to the Postal Service.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Wiggins.



BY Mr. WIGGINS:


Q
In your answer, Mr. Moeller, to RIAA number three to you, we ask whether the 4.683 percent that we've just been talking about reflected an affect on volume after implementation of the increase, and you said no, the percentage itself does not but it is applied to a number that does.



You go on to explain why that doesn't mean that the 4.683 estimation overstates volume in the test year.  And there's one piece of your answer here that I really need your help with.  The very last sentence of subpart two, using the fixed percentage implies -- the fixed percentage is the 4.683.  Using the fixed percentage implies that RSS and non-RSS pieces were affected similarly by the rate increase.



We followed up on that and said is that what you think, that they were affected similarly?  And you said no.



So I'm having trouble, now that I know you don't think this is what happened, I'm having trouble understanding what you mean by that.


A
In question number three, that last sentence was just explaining the implication of that assumption.  It wasn't advocating that as necessarily what happened, I was just explaining that when you use that fixed percentage you assume then that the volume, that sort of thing, for the two groupings of mail.  The non-letters as a whole and the RSS subset of that.



So then when you asked the follow-up question, I explained that.  Said I was just meaning that's the implication of it.  It was not intended to imply that indeed RSS and non-RSS pieces were affected similarly by the rate increase.


Q
So you answered my question with an assumption for which you have no defense.  You can't defend that assumption as accurate.


A
I think when -- There's a volume forecast that I'm presented with that comes from the volume forecast witnesses that has fine levels of detail on the volume forecasts, but not nearly the detail that matches the rate schedule for standard.  For instance they don't forecast letters of drop ship, IBMC, FDDU, and we rely on the billing determinants from the base year then to take the line items we do get from the volume forecasters and distribute to the various rate categories in the proportion that was in the base year.



This is the same thing happening here.  This is a routine way of trying to get an estimate of the volume of the subset of the figure that comes from the volume forecasters.  So this is consistent with generally accepted ways of trying to project volumes of rate categories below the level of the volume forecast.


Q
Do you have a sense whether, in general terms, an increase in the rate that's going to apply to some category of mail will have an affect on the volume of that category of mail?  Just in a general sense.


A
Yes.  I think if you look at our before rates volume forecast and our after rates volume forecast you see fewer pieces in the after rates because they have higher rates underlying that volume forecast.


Q
Could you carry that general observation a step further and suggest to yourself, perhaps if I raise the parcel surcharge I'm going to see fewer pieces of mail that if present would be subject to the surcharge?  You're increasing the cost, do you expect a volume effect?


A
There are several levels to that question.



Using the fixed percentage, applying that to a number that does go down because of the phenomenon you're describing, the non-letter grouping as a whole, that volume does decrease.  So when you apply the 4.683 you do get a volume reaction for the RSS pieces in before versus after rates.  Whether one can say that within that grouping these various pieces have different reactions, they're very different products.  One's a parcel which is probably fulfilling an order that someone places, and another one is a catalog that might be going to a mailing list.  Those are very different types of pieces and it's reasonable to expect that perhaps they have a different reaction.



It could be that the parcels are less price sensitive because of their alternatives or whatever.



So I use the 4.683.  I'm acknowledging that I'm not trying to make any kind of distinction within that grouping of non-letters as to different volume effects to the rate increases.



MR. WIGGINS:  Thank you, Mr. Miller.



Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there anyone else who desires to cross-examine Witness Moeller?



(No response)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno, do you need some time with your witness?



MR. ALVERNO:  I think we just need a few minutes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right, fine.



(Brief recess taken)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Alverno?



MR. ALVERNO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have nothing further.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Moeller, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you, and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes the hearings today.



We will reconvene on January 3rd at 9:30 a.m. when we will receive testimony from Postal Service witnesses Abdirahman, Koroma, Taufique, and Mayo.



I'd like to wish you all a very happy holiday, and we'll see you in January.



(Whereupon the hearing was concluded at 1:00 p.m., to continue at 9:30 a.m. on January 3, 2002.)
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